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In late October 1977, Pamela Spencer called and informed me that she had a
female or immature Rufous Hummingbird (Selasphorus rufus) at hummingbird feeders
at her home several miles east of Pendleton, Anderson County, S.C. Because the bird
visited the feeders only briefly during a given day, I decided not to attempt to see the bird
at that time. I received secondhand word in mid-November that the hummingbird was
still present, so I visited Mrs. Spencer's home on 14 and 15 November. Sidney
Gauthreaux accompanied me on the latter date. I had little trouble observing the
hummingbird on the two dates.

The bird was clearly not a Ruby-throated Hummingbird (Archilochus colubris),
because it had distinctive light rusty sides and belly. The basal portion of the rectrices
was rufous in color. Gauthreaux and I were aware of the remote possibility of Allen's
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Hummingbird (S. sasin), which has never been recorded east of Louisiana. Allen's is
practically identical to Rufous in female or immature plumage, except for narrower and
more sharply pointed outer tail feathers than on Rufous. The outer tail feathers seemed
the same size and shape as most other rectrices and did not appear slender.

The hummingbird was first noted by Mrs. Spencer on 20 October, but the last date
observed is not known. It seems highly likely that the bird was indeed a Rufous, and
there are a large number of confirmed records for this species in the eastern United States
(Conway and Drennan, Amer. Birds 33:130-132, 1979). Nonetheless, it is best to call the
bird a "probable Rufous Hummingbird."

The only confirmed Rufous for the Carolinas is a specimen from Charleston, S.C.,
on 18 December 1909 (Auk 46:237-238). Sight records of probable Rufous—clearly
Selasphorus as opposed to Archilochus—are from Raleigh, N.C., 2 to 5 November 1976
(Hader and Howard, Chat 41:70-71); Charleston on 24 January 1981 (Chat 45:81); and
two birds near Hayesville, N.C., from 17 October to 11 December 1981 (unpublished).
All records for the Carolinas involve females or immatures. The two birds at Hayesville
were photographed; full descriptions of the birds plus the photos have been sent to the
North Carolina State Museum of Natural History, but the descriptions or photos have
not yet been published.

Certainly, anyone who observes a hummingbird in the Carolinas with rusty color
on the sides, belly, or tail should write a detailed account for the General Field Notes in
Chat. Much remains to be learned about the identities of hummingbirds not in adult male
plumage, and the Rufous is not yet on the Official List for North Carolina.
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